Windsock Village Aviation Corporation

Windsock Village Property Owners Corporation

Joint Board Meeting

January 19, 2006

Attendance:  
WVPOC – Don Meader, Jay Brennan, Peter Lambert, Dwight Allenson, Tom Gill, Bill Clegg, Bev Mason, Barbara Clifford (ex-officio member).

WVAC – Don Meader, Gary Cole, Barbara Clifford, Mike Jacobsen, Peter Lambert, Dwight Allenson, Bill Clegg, Bev Mason

Guests – Dot Allenson, Brian Burns, Ed Ota, Richard Sacco, Dave Swift

Minutes of 11/17/06 Meeting:  WVPOC – motion to approve as written; seconded; passed.  WVAC – motion to approve as written; seconded; passed.

Treasurer’s Report – Barbara presented copies of updated treasurer’s reports to be filed with the minutes of the meeting.  There was nothing special to report.  Don asked about accounts receivable.  WVPOC has 7 outstanding assessments and WVAC has 5 outstanding assessments.

Public Input – Brian Burns wanted to correct minutes of the 09/15/05 meeting.  The minutes should have reflected his request to post the up-coming meeting with a date/time/place.  The board recognized that this meeting was not posted and apologized.  Future meetings will be posted.

Ed Ota – Asked about the web site for the development.  Tom Gill stated the web site is up and running; however, he had some difficulties with some e-mail addresses.  Tom has several e-mail addresses to activate.

Brian Burns – Asked why we don’t have a newsletter.  How is the information getting out to members on what is happening in the community – on what is the board working on?  Don explained that at annual meeting the WV web site was approved.  The web site is the mechanism used to get information out to the people.  Approved minutes from board meetings are posted showing what the board is working on.

Richard Sacco – Questioned how the Safety Committee is operating.  Is the committee acting on behalf of the board?  Does the board of trustees appoint the Safety Committee?  Does the committee have any authority?  Don stated If the Safety Committee does anything as a group, it is only at the direction of the Board.  They do not have any authority beyond that.

Brian Burns – Asked if the board was going to discuss the items taken to the Attorney and could he have input during the discussion.  Don responded that yes we were going to discuss the items and he could have input during the Public Input portion of the meeting.

Letters to Hastings Law Office – Don explained that the majority of the items taken to the attorney were WVAC issues.  He clarified that discussion would be by only the WVAC board members.  All other comments would be heard during Public Input.

The first item taken to the attorney does concern both corporations. 

Title XXXVII, CORPORATIONS, ASSOCIATIONS, AND PROPRIETORS OF COMMON LANDS, Chapter 292, 292:6 Bylaws; Organizations – Don read 292:6 law to the board (copy attached to official secretary records).  This law was taken to the attorney for review and clarification.  In summary, Attorney Malia confirmed that making a change in the Bylaws is done by the Board of Trustees.  The changed bylaw is then taken to annual meeting to advise the members of the change.  The members then have the option to overturn the change by 2/3-majority vote of the members.  Anyone can bring a request for a bylaw change to the board.  The board then acts on that request.  After reading the law again, there was a question – is it 2/3 majority of the members present at annual meeting; or is it 2/3 majority of the total membership.  Don will contact the attorney to clarify.

Attorney Peter Malia’s letter of response:

1. “Proposal to create a runway and taxiway annual assessment program based on usage of the runways.”  This item is an opinion of Item #2 on Exhibit A presented by Ed Ota.

Don read both the proposal and the attorney’s opinion to the board.  Due to the above law, this bylaw change would require enactment by the board.  In view of the attorney’s opinion a motion was made as follows:  “The board take no action on this bylaw change” seconded by Gary.  Passed.

2. “Separate assessment for the removal of snow banks formed between hangar doors and the runway.”  This item is an opinion of Item #3 on Exhibit A presented by Ed Ota.

Don again read both the proposal and the attorney’s opinion to the board.  Mike pointed out that the snow removal of the snow banks in front of the hangars on the runway is similar to the snow removal on the driveways after a storm.  If we don’t plow the driveways, we shouldn’t plow the hangars.

Bev said that when you plow the roads, a plow truck or a snow blower could remove the snow banks.  When the snow banks are created in front of hangars, it takes more than a plow truck or snow blower to remove the volume of snow.

Don also stated that the association might have a liability issue.  As it stands now, Eaglecrest Corp is insured.  If we have others on the runway that are not insured, we may be creating a problem.

Gary pointed out that in Mike’s argument – WVAC and WVPOC are 2 different associations.  Maybe the WVPOC should review how the plowing is done.  

Motion made by Peter “That we take no action on this item” seconded by Mike.  Passed.

3. “Mr. Sacco suggested that: “Any Windsock Aviation Member who uses the Windsock runway shall be assessed $25.00 per calendar quarter or any fraction of for each 1,300 pounds of gross weight or any fraction of.  The proceeds of this assessment are to be used to offset the cost of regular maintenance.  All fly-in guests will be exempt for up to 2 weeks, unless they become regulars and will pay the same as any member.”  

Mr. Sacco also states:  “Any Windsock Aviation Member who uses the Windsock taxiways shall be assessed $10.00 per calendar quarter or any fraction of for each 1,300 pounds of gross weight or any fraction of.  All fly-in guests will be exempt for up to 2 weeks, unless they become regular guests, and then will be assessed the same as any member.  The proceeds of this assessment is to be used to offset the cost of regular maintenance.” These items are an opinion of Item #2 and #3 on Exhibit B presented by Richard Sacco.

Don pointed out that these items were not presented as bylaw changes.  Therefore, they could be presented on the agenda at annual meeting.  He felt that even though the board did not make the proposal, we should still discuss and have a consensus of the board for annual meeting.  

Discussion went on – As was pointed out by the attorney, this would be difficult to enforce.  Another point was that these 2 items appear to be re-writes of the 2 bylaw change proposals above discussed.

Motion made “That the board take the stand that these items not be supported based on the information presented.”  Bev made the motion, Peter seconded.  The board would explain the reasons for their decision to the members at annual meeting - No way to enforce; charging members another assessment to be used for maintenance; etc.  Motion passed.

4. Mr. Sacco also suggested that “no project requiring more than $5,000 shall be undertaken unless approved by 2/3 plus 1 of the Membership of the Windsock Aviation Corporation.” This item is an opinion of Item #5 on Exhibit B presented by Richard Sacco.

It was the opinion of Attorney Malia that this item would require a bylaw change.  The board discussed by passing this change, any “project” over $5,000 would require this type of vote.  This may limit the association getting some necessary repair projects done.  The proposal requires 2/3 plus 1 of the “membership” of the corp.  May be difficult to get that representation at a meeting.

Gary pointed out that this item is very limiting and burdensome and we should deal with the item as proposed.  Motion made by Gary “Not to move forward on this item as a bylaw change.”  Peter seconded – passed.

Board Meetings – Don made the proposal that the February and March board meetings be combined to one meeting to be held on March 9, 2006.  Motion made, seconded, and passed (for both corporations) to move the meeting to March 9, 2006, at 6:30 p.m. at Dwight Allenson’s home.

It was also decided to hold April’s meeting on April 20, 2006 at 6:30 p.m. at Bev Mason’s home.

Public Input – Jay Brennan wanted to make a clarification comment on plowing the snow banks created by plowing the runway.  He showed a drawing indicating the banks are created on the runway out by the lights.  The way the removal has been done to date has not included any hangar owner’s approach and apron.

Brian Burns wanted to know why the items taken to the attorney were not put on the annual meeting agenda.  It was voted at the last annual meeting they would be brought back in ’06.  Bev explained that the board has become aware of a change in the law of how bylaws are changed.  The law states it is the responsibility of the board to make changes.  These items will be taken back to the membership at annual meeting and explained what actions were taken.

Richard Sacco was asked why his proposal had 2/3 plus 1 in it.  Richard responded that it was only to give every member a voice.

Ed Ota asked if the board had given Attorney Malia the Aeronautics letter.  Don and Bev believed they did.  They did discuss having insurance and accepted the 2 letters he had already written to the boards dated May 13, 2003 and Mary 4, 2003 (copies attached to official minutes).  Ed stated that he had e-mail from Malia stating that he had not been given the Aeronautics letter.  Don stated that he would call Malia and make sure he has the document.

Ed Ota requested that Item #9 on the Restrictions and Covenants be put on the agenda for annual meeting.  He also requested that a budget item be put on the agenda for clearing the snow banks on the runway.  The board requested Ed to put these items in writing in order to be on the agenda.  He agreed.

Brian Burns shared that he had originally gone to Attorney Malia in regard to creating the bylaw change charging runway and taxiway users an additional assessment.  Attorney Malia helped him compose the change.  He had paid the attorney personally.  Brian also asked how the bylaw change law would effect any bylaw changes done in the past.  Don felt that the bylaw changes that had been done in the past were housekeeping items.  He feels they had been drafted by the board and taken to the body for a vote.  Should not be any problem.

Richard Sacco expressed his feelings that the board is not working for the benefit of all the members.  Feels that every member has the right to bring issues to the board.

Bill Clegg wanted to know if a thank you note had gone out to Tom Kondrat for the completion of the gazebo?  No it hadn’t and Don will make sure that it does.  Barbara asked that Don ask Tom if there is any outstanding bills.  There is money left over in the Gazebo account.

Richard Sacco asked how many people does it take to bring anything to the board for change.  Don responded that the board would discuss any item brought to it by only 1 person.  

Motion to adjourn the meeting; seconded, passed.

NEXT MEETING – MARCH 9, 2006 AT 6:30 PM

DWIGHT ALLENSON’S HOME

APRIL’S BOARD MEETING – APRIL 20, 2006 AT 6:30 PM

BEV MASON’S HOME

Bev Mason

Secretary

